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Thank you very much for your kind introduction. My name is Kamei.  I am sure that 
some of you are very anxious to see the boss of resistance force.  However, I am willing 
to fight against lions and tigers, but I have no desire to fight against lame duck.  First of 
all, I would like to express my heartfelt appreciation to CSIS and Japan America Society 
of Washington for inviting me to address you today.  This is a great opportunity for me.  I 
would like to pay sincere respect to this great nation, the United States, which has been 
prospering after having overcome a very difficult program since the founding of its 
nation. 
 
Earth is a small planet in the galaxy within an enormous universe.  However, this is the 
only planet that we live in.  In the last century, the 20th century, we saw explosive 
advancements in science and technology.  As a result, our lives have become very 
comfortable and convenient.  However, we also saw lots of revolutions and conflicts.  At 
the beginning of the 21st century we feel a bit anxious because there are lots of 
uncertainties and anxieties; we do not know how this century will turn out.   
 
Japan and the United States are enjoying a very solid and strong relationship in the area 
of politics, economy, culture, and national security.  I believe that this strong alliance 
should be further strengthened in the 21st century.  Our ally, the United States, has been 
making tremendous efforts in preventing the penetration of communism and preventing 
and eliminating terrorism in the Korean peninsula, Vietnam, and Afghanistan.  It has 
made enormous sacrifices to carry out these efforts.   
 
Currently the United States is suffering from tremendous difficulties with respect to the 
situation in Iraq and North Korea. In this circumstance, I would first like to mention what 
I expect the United States to do. First, with respect to Iraq, I believe that it is necessary 
for the United States to show the world, in very specific ways, the evidence that shows 
how dangerous Iraq is to the world.  Also, I expect Arab countries neighboring Iraq to 
show very strongly their willingness to support the United States in using force to counter 
against Iraq, instead of having to be persuaded and only reluctantly letting U.S forces use 
their bases.  If those two conditions are met, then I am certain that the people around the 
world will support the U.S. fight against Iraq and that Japan, too, is willing to provide 
effective support to the United States, although we have some constraints of the 
Constitution.   
 



As for the situation in North Korea, I believe it is very important for Japan, South Korea, 
United States, China, and Russia to form a solid cooperative relationship and be united at 
front in countering North Korea.  We should call strongly for the elimination of missiles, 
nuclear weapons, and biological weapons.  Also I believe firmly that the North Korean 
issue should not be solved unless the abduction issue, which is a cruel and inhumane 
conduct on the part of North Korea, is solved.  We should not let the North Korea issue 
be solved just by the elimination of missiles and nuclear weapons.  We should not 
provide economic aid with North Korea easily when we form the united front against 
North Korea.  Likewise, South Korea, the United States, China, and Russia should not 
provide easy economic aid as the continuation of the sunshine policy.  I do not think that 
the North Korean issue matters only South Korea in terms of its security and unification 
with the North.  Therefore, I strongly hope that the new President of South Korea will 
take the same line with us.  North Korea is facing a very serious economic crisis and the 
most effective weapon we have against them is economic aid.  So we should make use of 
this to the maximum effect and we should do it together, based on a solid cooperation.   
 
As we face this enormous difficulty, I would like to make two requests to the United 
States, which is our very close ally.  In order to eliminate dangerous elements from 
dangerous countries, or in order to prevent terrorist activities, sometimes use of military 
force is required.  A military force alone, however, will not achieve our goal.  When we 
try to eliminate cancer cells surgically, we have to make sure that there is no spread of 
cancer to the rest of the body.  When people with different religions and with different 
ethnic backgrounds live together, there will unfortunately be some hatred shown among 
certain groups of people.  We must try to have those people happily and peacefully 
coexist and create a situation where those people can understand each other.   
 
There are unstable factors, which commit terrorist and guerilla activities that 
unfortunately reside in Palestine.  The United States, a very successful and prosperous 
country, is where people with different religious and ethnic backgrounds live together.  It 
also overwhelmingly possesses a strong military power.  The United States has been 
making efforts to bring about peace in Palestine and Israel; and I hope that this region 
will be the focus of more attention of the world.  We should approve an autonomous 
government for Palestinians.  Then we should make a mechanism where the two 
countries can coexist peacefully.  I hope the United States will take an active role and 
make very positive efforts to realize that.   
 
The United States has been making tremendous efforts to establish peace and stability in 
the world.  It is still continuing those efforts and playing the role of a policeman for the 
world.  In spite of such efforts, there are some anti-America feelings pervading Asia, as 
well as other parts of the world; I am greatly concerned over this.  If these feelings 
against the United States were to be strengthened, then it will be such an unfortunate 
thing, not only for the United States, but also for Japan and eventually the rest of the 
world.  We will make efforts to make sure that the United States will be correctly 
understood.  However, the Untied States should make efforts on its side as well so that 
the people will understand the United States correctly.  For this reason, the United States 
should act on, not only for the benefit of the United States alone- of course there will be 



times when the United States will have to act solely for the benefit of the United States- 
but for most cases, to act for the benefit of the entire world.  And I think that the United 
States ought to make that very clear. For example, in regards to environment, because the 
United States is the most advanced civilized nation in the world, it should lead the efforts 
to preserve the environment of the world.  Currently the negotiations are underway and 
there are many countries that are struggling to survive under a very unfavorable situation.  
Thus, the United States should understand the situation in which those countries are 
placed.   
 
I have been talking about what I expect the United States to do, or what kind of requests I 
have for the United States.  But, I firmly believe that Japan should contribute to the 
peace, stability, and prosperity of the world based on the relationship with the United 
States.   
 
I would like to move on to issues related to economic situations. The United States 
economy is not doing very well at this time and there are some signs that the entire world 
may go into recession simultaneously.  Japan has fourteen trillion yen worth of individual 
assets, and Japan has foreign reserve in the amount of four hundred billion dollars. In 
spite of such a favorable situation and enormous amount of economic power, our current 
economic situation is miserable.  It is quite a regret that Japan is not performing its share 
of responsibility in the world economy.  
 
This is the disaster caused by a human error.  This goes back to a year and eight months 
ago.  Japan has mistakenly pressed the break instead of the accelerator and as a result, we 
had the worst recession since the end of World War II.  We had seriously negative 
economic growth at that time.  I was in charge of the economic policy under the Obuchi 
and Mori cabinets and I managed to produce a two percent growth.  I intended to 
continue that policy so that the three to four percent growth would continue, and after 
achieving that growth, I wanted to implement a revolutionary reform to restructure the 
economy in the 21st century.  That was the policy I had in mind when I ran for President 
of the LDP. At that time, Mr. Koizumi’s stance was quite different from mine: in spite of 
the fact that we were achieving two percent economic growth, he said that he would 
allow the negative economic growth for the next two to three years and then that he was 
going to implement a drastic reform.  And over ninety percent of the Japanese public 
supported such an idea presented by Mr. Koizumi.  Although the Japanese economy was 
getting back on track at that time, they instead chose to suffer again. Since then, Mr. 
Koizumi has been faithfully implementing the promise he made at that time.  I met 
Mr.Koizumi face to face three times since he became prime minister and asked him very 
strongly for the shift of economic policy.  But he said he would rather continue the 
current policy.   
 
His approach is to allow negative growth and to tighten the fiscal spending, and at the 
same time, to accelerate the disposal of non-performing loans (NPL).  But of course the 
known issues surrounding NPL needed to be solved.  However, the amount of NPL 
would increase if the economy declined.  And I think that disposing NPL and letting the 
economy decline at the same time is a great contradiction.  The NPL will be sold at an 



under-valued price and that gives a great business opportunity to those who like to buy 
those loans.  The Japanese people or Japanese companies do not have any desires to 
purchase those loans, because in most cases the underground mafia type of people is 
associated with non-performing loans.  So no Japanese would buy under-valued real 
estate.  Because the Japanese Yakuza, the underground people, cannot speak English, the 
foreign companies are the only ones who aggressively purchase those assets.  There was 
a rumor that the White House encouraged Mr. Koizumi to continue that line, in other 
words, to accelerate the disposal of NPL under the declining economy.  Of course, this 
would provide lots of business opportunities for those who are interested in purchasing 
those assets.  I told Ambassador Baker, head of the American Chamber of Commerce in 
Japan and other embassy staff, that though the business opportunities would increase for 
those who are interested in purchasing those loans, unless they can resell those assets, 
they cannot fly back to the United States.  Under the current financial policy, even those 
small banks and financial institutions that do not raise funds overseas are required to have 
very strong financial structures.  As a result of that, the funds are not available in the 
market for loan.  But rather, since last fall or so, lots of banks try to withdraw credit from 
the Japanese companies.  Consequently, many small companies are going into 
bankruptcy. 
 
Mr. Koizumi’s policy is aimed at getting rid of the weak trees by letting only the strong 
trees survive, creating a very robust forest.  It may sound like a very reasonable policy to 
many people; however, the result is that the older leaves of the trees will die and soon the 
entire forest will follow.   
 
We cannot let this economic policy continue.  We need to turn this policy around 
completely.  By doing so we should recover the economy and set it on a very stable track.  
Since the U.S. economy is not doing great at this time, Japan should play the role of a 
locomotive, pulling the entire world economy.  I think we should make the first step 
towards that at the end of this year.  The emergency economic package, which I created 
during the Mori cabinet, I believe, is still viable.  Unfortunately, this policy was not 
implemented because soon after it was prepared, Mori lost office.  I think the first thing 
we have to do is to expand domestic demand drastically.  Although the current exchange 
rate is not very favorable to Japan, I believe that yen is too high considering the current 
strength of  Japanese economy.  However, the expansion of domestic demand is 
something we can do on our own.  Hence, this is something that we must do first.   
 
The type of capitalism slightly differs depending on the countries.  The United States, 
Malaysia, E.U., Japan all have slightly different capitalism.  Japanese economy is a 
mixed economy.  There are arguments as to whether this is a good or bad economy.  
Currently the demand in private sector is very weak.  Under this situation, public 
spending has been withdrawn too.  That is the reason why we created such a miserable 
situation.  When we talk about expansion of domestic demand, at the initial stage, the 
government should lead these efforts.  Just like a glider, if a private sector struggles to 
take off, it requires assistance from a government sector.  Once the glider takes off, then 
we can let it fly on its own.  People say that the LDP likes public work and that we have 
an old-fashioned way of thinking.  That is the typical reaction we get from media people.  



I always believed that the media people should look at reality more closely and make 
realistic comments.   
 
The state of Japanese infrastructure is inferior to those of other industrialized countries.  
As a result, more needs to be done.  I suggest a more public work for the improvement of 
infrastructure and accept the criticism against such an idea.  Most of you know that the 
Japanese urban situation is not all that favorable.  Compare to Washington, Japanese 
cities almost look like trashcans. We have a highway that only goes seven thousand 
kilometers.  We also have airports that look like shoeboxes.  We cannot put all the shoes 
we have into those boxes.  If you go to local cities, only twenty percent of the bathrooms 
have modern flush toilets.  It is our duty to improve the infrastructure for future 
generations.  It has nothing to do with whether our economy is good or bad.  However, 
we should not allow the construction of useless infrastructure.  While I was serving as a 
minister of construction, I suspended more than thirty dam projects because I thought 
they were useless.  For the improvement of riverbanks, I did not allow the projects of just 
putting blocks on top of each other.  I made sure that the natural elements of Mother 
Nature were taken into consideration.  For example, for the improvement of riverbanks, 
we have to make sure that fishes would be able to survive in the river.  If not, certain 
artificial arrangements should be made for fishes to survive.  Providing such 
infrastructure to the cities and villages in Japan will help to boost the economy; we can 
catch two rabbits with one stone.   
 
I would like to show you another example that demonstrates that I am not pro-public 
works all the time.  When I was a chairman of policy research council at LDP in 2001, I 
suspended two hundred and twenty-three public work projects, which amounted to three 
hundred billion dollars.  Some of the projects had already started at that time so by 
suspending all these projects, six billion dollars was actually wasted.  I believe it is quite 
reasonable to build useful infrastructure and avoid useless infrastructure.  However, just 
building infrastructure does not lead to sustainable growth.  We have to make use of these 
infrastructures to boost the economy.   
 
Japan cannot survive solely on commerce and financial industry.  Japan should continue 
to emphasize agriculture, forestry, and manufacturing industries.  In order to promote 
such industry we have to make drastic advancements in science and technology.  By 
expanding domestic demand, we can make Japanese economy more vibrant.  That is not 
only for the benefit of the Japanese people, but also for the United States and other 
foreign countries.  In so doing, I think Japan can contribute to the world’s economy in 
very realistic and specific ways.   
 
Time is running out quickly, but I would like to speak to you about the most important 
thing at this time.  Please allow me to continue.   
 
The current depressed and apathetic state of Japan was not solely caused by the incorrect 
policies implemented by Mr. Koizumi.  It is partially because the Japanese people lost 
their beautiful souls and drifted apart.  The Japanese people in the last thousand years 
have been creating their own culture.  This was the basis of living together and existing 



together. One should not live to pursue one’s own happiness, but to pursue the happiness 
for everyone. 
 
I am afraid, particularly in the last twenty years or so, that we have forgotten this idea.  
One can see it in the life style and corporate management of Japan.  As far as corporate 
management is concerned, it was once called the Japanese style of capitalism.  In the 
past, no company owners emphasized the importance of shareholders over employees and 
customers.  Until twenty years ago, Japanese corporate management used to put more 
value on producing benefit for employees and business partners and to assume mid- and 
long-term social responsibilities.  By pursuing such an approach, at one point, Japan 
managed to become virtually the number one economic power in the world.  
Unfortunately, an epidemic, called the market capitalism, started to penetrate the 
Japanese society.  Although I believe the market capitalism is the very basis of free 
society, disregarding the other person’s position will not lead to success.  And this is 
exactly what is happening in Japan.   
 
We should reflect upon ourselves and try to begin treasuring something good that we 
have inherited.  We need to try to recover our lost souls.  Then, we should absorb what is 
available and good in other foreign countries.  This is the kind of approach that we should 
start to take.  We should thrive not only to achieve happiness among ourselves, but also 
expand our happiness to the world for all mankind.  Thank you.  
  


